PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 10TH JANUARY 2012
Present:
Mr GS
Mrs IB


Mrs IY


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mrs PD


Mr ID


Mrs DB


Ms KM


Mrs AM


Ms JH


Ms CP


Mr FJ


Mrs CC


Mrs PH


Mr MB


Mrs PB


Mrs EL


Mr JH
Mrs JP (Chair)
Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mr PB


Mr TF
Mrs JP opened the meeting by thanking all present for attending and wishing everyone all the best for the coming year.

1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Mrs JP then asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed these were a true account of the meeting.  
NB: It should be noted that today’s minutes have been typed to follow the agenda items – anything unrelated to the agenda item topic is listed separately under Any Other Business for ease of reading.

2. Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point 1:  Mrs IY to obtain information on fundraising and if registration is required and provide feedback at next meeting. 
Mrs IY apologised to the group and said that this was the only action point that she had not had time to action.  She confirmed she will do this for the next meeting.
Mr GS said that the PPG would not need to be registered.  He said that his brother is a member of a PPG in Liverpool, and has been for a number of years, and they raise funds for their practice doing raffles etc and they are not registered.

Mr ID concurred that with the numbers involved we would not need to be registered.

Mrs IY said that she would however obtain confirmation on this for the next meeting.

Action Point:
 Mrs IY to update PPG at next meeting regarding registration.
Action Point 2:  Lorna to provide all members with a copy of the updated Terms of Reference.  
Lorna confirmed that she had sent this out to all members with the minutes of the last meeting.

Action Point 3:  Lorna to provide all members with a copy of the updated Rules of Meeting.  
Again, Lorna confirmed that she had sent this out to all members with the minutes of the last meeting.

Action Point 4:  Lorna to ascertain if induction loop system is used on the telephone tannoy system.  
Lorna said that she was awaiting a response back from Dr Marwick on this and would update the group at the next meeting.
Action Point:

Lorna to update PPG at next meeting regarding induction loop.
Action Point 5:  Lorna to perform further audit on Did Not Attend (DNA) appointments for August-October to show further breakdown and feedback to the group.
Lorna informed everyone of the breakdown of appointments and how many of these were pre-bookable appointments, shown below:

	Month
	DNA GP Appointments

	Total DNA’d 

GP Appointments

	
	Routine
	Extended

Hours
(pre-booked)
	

	August
	87
	8
	95

	September
	92
	10
	102

	October
	96
	6
	102


All members were surprised to note that the vast majority of DNA appointments are ‘book on the day’ appointments.
A discussion ensued as to how we could reduce this.  

Mr FJ said that at dental surgeries if a patient DNAs 2 appointments they are automatically sent a letter and removed from the dentists’ list.  
Mrs PD felt this was very harsh treatment as there could be a genuine reason why they have not attended.
Mrs DB asked if information comes up on screen when the patient is booking an appointment which alerts staff to their DNAs.  Lorna said that it does show how many DNAs a patient has and staff are able to inform a patient with numerous DNAs of the importance of cancelling their appointments if not needed.  
Mr JH asked if the computer system could not automatically run off DNA letters to patients alerting them to the fact they’ve DNA’d.  Lorna said the computer system does not have this facility.

It was suggested staff ring patients who DNA to ascertain why they did not attend and if they are having problems.  Lorna said that unfortunately we do not have the staff time to ring each patient who DNAs, in addition patients may not be contactable.

Lorna said that she could speak to the GPs about issuing DNA ‘warning’ letters to patients which would alert the patient to their DNA rate and inform them of the impact this has on the appointments system.  This way patients would not be immediately removed if they DNA’d a few times.  This was agreed by the group.
Action Point:
Lorna to speak to the GPs about sending letters to patients who persistently  DNA.

In addition, Lorna said that perhaps we could highlight the need for patients to cancel appointments in the Practice Newsletter.  All agreed this was a good idea.

Action Point:
Lorna to include section on appointment DNAs in practice Newsletter.

A discussion then ensued around hospital DNA appointments.  Lorna confirmed that when patients are referred to a Hospital Consultant this has a cost associated with it which is dependent on which specialist/department the patient is referred to, subsequent follow-ups are costed at roughly half this price.  If a patient DNAs their appointment the hospital discharges them from their care.  As a consequence, the patient then has to be re-referred by the practice to the hospital again.  Lorna said that the affects of DNAs are an increase in the waiting time for appointments, wasted resources and frustration for both staff and patients.
One member commented that she feels patients don’t realise charges are involved when being seen as they assume it’s the NHS and it’s therefore completely free.
Ms JH suggested adding something regularly in the practice newsletter highlighting the need for patients to cancel hospital appointments if they’re not needed or cannot make them.  
Action Point 6: Ms JH to contact local student pharmacy department to make enquires and provide feedback at the next meeting.

Ms JH informed everyone that she had contacted Dr Gaynor Bresnan, Pharmacology/Pharmacy Practice Teacher at John Moores University, Liverpool and she will be offering this task to their third year students as a project in March 2012 for submission in January 2013.  Dr Bresnan will contact Ms JH in March 2012 for further discussions.
Lorna said that there a so many medications that it would be impossible to cover them all.   Ms JH agreed with this and said that the students would be scaling this down appropriately.
Action Point 7:  Lorna to re-issue PPG member list.  
Lorna confirmed that she had sent this out to all members with the minutes of last meeting.

Action Point 8:  Lorna to obtain and install notice board in reception.  
Lorna said this has now been done and the notice board can be found near the front door of main reception.  
Mr GS said that in his brother’s surgery they have a notice board that has an electronic system at the top which flashes with the patients name when their appointment is due with the GP.

Mrs JP said that Shevington Surgery have a similar system.

Lorna said that she will look into this system.

Action Point:
Lorna to make enquires into this electronic system.

Action Point 9:  Lorna to speak to GPs about compiling a practice newsletter and feedback to the PPG at the next meeting.
Lorna said she has spoken to the GPs about this and has informed them she thinks it is a good idea as we can use this to highlight information about the appointments system, prescriptions in addition to other issues ie. the start of the flu season etc.

Mrs DB suggested that each Newsletter contains a profile of one of the GPs.   It was agreed this would be a good idea.  Lorna will speak to the GPs about this.

Action Point:
Lorna to do draft newsletter and speak to GPs about each doing a profile in 
turn.
Mrs IY asked if Lorna would like any assistance and Lorna said that if Mrs IY could draft a piece about the PPG that would be really helpful.

Action Point:
Mrs IY to draft PPG piece and send to Lorna.

Action Point 10: Mrs IY to draft a poster advertising the PPG and email to Lorna.
Mrs IY provided copies of the poster she had drafted to advertise the PPG, some minor alterations were suggested:
· Replace ‘particularly the younger adults’ with ‘patients of all ages’

· A colour copy for the PPG notice board

· Insert Lorna’s full name

In addition, Lorna said that she had asked the receptionists to hand out the PPG leaflets to those patients attending the baby clinic in an effort to recruit further members.

Action Point 11:  Lorna to organise an audit showing the breakdown in age range of patients at the practice and provide feedback to PPG members.
Lorna confirmed that she had sent this out to all members with the minutes of last meeting.

Action Point 12:  Lorna to discuss layout of printed copy of prescriptions on-line with Dr Marwick.
Lorna said that she was awaiting a response from Dr Marwick on this and would update the group at the next meeting.

Action Point:

Lorna to update PPG at next meeting regarding layout of 
prescriptions.
3. Repeat Prescriptions

Lorna provided all present with a handout on repeat prescriptions which shows when a prescription is ordered and when it will be ready for collection.  This was compiled by the Reception Supervisor.  At a previous PPG meeting Mr Dyer mentioned that we used to display a poster showing this on the reception desk which was useful and this will be re-instated on the reception desk.  Mr ID thanked Lorna for producing this.
To re-iterate, the handout confirms that requests for repeat prescriptions take 2 full working days to complete.  However, if prescriptions need to be ‘re-authorised’ ie. you have reached your maximum issue of repeats and the GP needs to review your medication, this process takes longer and may take 3-4 full working days to complete.  In addition, you may be asked to make an appointment to see the GP to discuss your medication or asked to make an appointment to see the Nurse/HCA/Phlebotomist for relevant tests ie. blood pressure, blood tests etc.
Lorna said that she will also display this on the PPG notice board.
4. Patient Survey

Lorna said that she had provided all members with a copy of the GPAQ: General Practice Assessment Questionnaire with the minutes of November’s meetings so that the group could look at this questionnaire prior to tonight’s meeting.  This Questionnaire has been compiled by the University of Cambridge/University of Manchester for use in GP surgeries.

Lorna informed everyone that it was suggested by the GPs that we use this survey at the practice to obtain patients overall views on the practice services.   The results of this survey would then be collated by CMI Publishing who would produce a report for the practice.  This report would then be provided to all PPG members and discussed at a PPG meeting afterwhich an action plan would be agreed between the practice and the PPG.

Lorna said that the practice would then do a second survey in August/September which would be written by the practice and the PPG.  This additional survey could be used to further target a specific area(s) or service at the practice.
A discussion ensued and it was agreed by the group that we would use the GPAQ Version 3 survey as this covers the PPGs priority areas of appointments/consultations, opening times and contacting the practice.   In addition, the survey also asks patients to assess seeing their GP of choice, how good their last consultation was with the GP/Nurse, their care from the GP/Nurse, reception, information about them and a section for patients to make any relevant comments.  

Lorna said that she will start the survey on Thursday 12th January 2012 and it should take approximately 1 week to complete; the survey will be given to any patients who are in the surgery during this time.  Posters will be displayed inviting patients to complete the survey.
Mrs DB said that she would be happy to help with the survey; distributing to patients and assisting those less able patients to complete it.  

Lorna said that this would be extremely helpful and that if any members of the group would like to be involved in handing out the survey it would be most welcome.  In addition, this would also be a good opportunity for members to promote the PPG within the practice.
5. Any Other Business
Patient Passport

Mrs IY has compiled some ‘patient passports’ to be displayed in the surgery for patients.  Patient Passports are used by a number of services ie. carers where allergies, medications, medical conditions can be held within them, compiled by the patient and held by the patient for their own records.  

Lorna suggested putting a little information on the front page so that patients are aware of what these are for.

Mrs JH suggested adding a space for ‘date of last tetanus’ and also for vaccinations for children.

Mrs Yates said she could do a separate Patient Passport for children if that would be useful.  All agreed it would.

All the PPG members thought this was an excellent idea.  Mrs IY was thanked for doing this.

Action Point:
Mrs IY to amend leaflet accordingly and then these will be displayed in 
reception.

Staff Introduction Board

Mrs DB suggested having a staff introduction board in main reception.  This could contain a picture of the staff along with their name so that patient’s are aware of who is who.  This would be particularly useful for new patients to the practice. 
Action Point:
Lorna said she will speak to the GPs about a staff introduction board.
Infection Control

Mr FJ asked if the surgery was doing anything or could do anything on an infection control basis to reduce respiratory infections as he feels the waiting area is a breeding ground for this.  Mr FJ said he had observed that many patients cough or sneeze in the waiting area and do not use tissues. 

Mr JA said that as the waiting area is not a sealed unit and the front door is constantly opening and closing there is nothing that could be installed that could eradicate these germs.

Mrs JP suggested putting tissues on the top of main reception.
Lorna said that we do have hand washes in place for patients to use near each touchscreen.  In addition, staff disinfect the touchscreens a number of times daily in an effort to prevent the spread of germs.  Lorna said that Hospitals and other community clinics will have the same issues and that we take reasonable steps to reduce the spread of infection.
Drinking Sensibly

Mrs JP asked all present if they’d seen the recent publicity about drinking sensibly.  She was shocked to realise that what she assumed was a unit was in fact more.
A brief discussion ensued around this.

Lorna said that the practice has posters on display to show what 1 unit equals in the surgery.  Patients are asked about their alcohol intake upon registering with the practice at their new patient medical with the HCA/Nurse.  In addition, patients can be asked about their alcohol intake during other clinics ie. find and treat, chronic disease reviews etc and during routine consultations by the Nurses/GP/HCA.
Telephone Calls
Mrs IY said that she found it intrusive when requesting a telephone call from a GP that the receptionist would ask what the call is regarding.  

Lorna said that the reason this question is asked is so that the GP is prepared when he/she returns the call as it could require the GP to check the patients’ medical records to read a letter, check medication etc.
It was suggested that perhaps the question could be re-phrased ie. ‘it would help the GP if you can tell me what the problem is’. 

Action Point:
Lorna will speak to the staff about logging phone calls and the phrase 
used.  
Synopsis

Mrs JP reminded everyone to complete a synopsis and provide this either to Lorna or herself.  
Ipsos Mori Survey
Mr ID informed everyone that he had been involved in the Ipsos Mori ‘Perceptions of the NHS’ Survey.  Mr ID said they received favourable opinions on the practice.  The survey also showed mixed opinions on hospitals, different awareness on NHS reforms and mixed opinions on the carers side.  The results of the survey will be fed into the government reforms.
Next Meeting

Date:
Tuesday 21st February 2012 

Time:
7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 
(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 
Mrs AA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if they are able to attend or not.
